

ACTRI PERSPECTIVE

The Imperative of Acknowledging American Women's Role in Violent Extremism and Terrorism

Teagan Hale November 2021



ACTRI is a cross-disciplinary 501c(3) nonprofit research organization focused on the broad spectrum of transnational extreme-right, extreme-left, and militant-jihadi political violence. We study the relationships between them and their effect on how ideologies emerge, spread, dominate, and influence countermeasures.

Teagan Hale, 2021

Introduction

How do American women operate within violent domestic extremist communities and contribute to their goals, and how do their roles threaten and challenge national security? These questions have largely been understudied within extremism and terrorism studies. Most current studies tend to overlook the American women's contributions to domestic extremist communities and fail to account for their potential and capacity to facilitate political violence. Mainstream research has long excluded American women as objects of analysis, or as potential extremists or terrorist. Furthermore, the greater scope of research is challenged by the fact that women indeed serve as active agents of politically violent movements by their own volition. This position is no longer tenable given that violent domestic extremist communities "pose the most lethal and persistent terrorism-related threat to our country today." ¹ Effective strategies must seriously contend with threats stemming from American women and consider their impact, lethality, and contributions with the same seriousness as men. Understanding the security vulnerabilities created by women's lack of consideration is the first step in rectifying this concern.

The purpose of this perspective is to highlight the dangers of American women within domestic extremist and terrorist communities in the United States. This author contends that the failure to consider women as significant threat variables leaves the United States in a compromised position where women can subvert their lack of consideration as threats to the benefit of extremist and terrorist communities. Women should not be considered as exceptions to their causes and the case is made that future practice must equalize the threat of women as it does with men in extremism and terrorism research. This argument will be made by first consulting scholarly literature critiquing the status of women within extremism and terrorism research as well as exploring how women within extremist and terrorist communities have exploited their lack of concern to execute operations and achieve their goals.

Likewise, the emphasis on women's passivity in conflict as victims or as peacebuilders will be challenged to illustrate how this prioritization has consequently led to a dearth of frameworks which consider women as actors with their own agencies. The consequences of this dynamic will be shown by critiquing how the lack of consideration by the United States has left it in a compromised position in its engagements abroad and at home.



Teagan Hale, 2021

This paper will also draw upon a collection of actions from domestic women extremists or women who support violent domestic extremist or terrorist organizations across the American political spectrum to illustrate a diverse, persistent threat. American women will be defined by six roles: a mix of combat and support roles, based on Campion's study. This perspective ultimately aims to offer insight as to why women within extremist and terrorist organizations need to be taken more seriously, it offers instances of domestic women-perpetrated political violence illustrating numerous forms of threats, and it gauges recommendations for future practices.

Limitations to Women's Role in Political Violence

Mainstream conflict studies literature limits our understanding of women's role in political violence as it is predominantly rooted in several engendered assumptions that exclude women's potential for political violence and devalue their agency within politically violent movements. There are inherent biases that skew the idea of women within conflict. Women associated with political violence tend to be discussed for their relationship with male perpetrators (i.e. as their wives, lovers, mothers, sisters, or daughters) or portrayed as the innocent victims of unjustified bloodshed whose deaths and injuries reinforce the securitization of violent groups. These perspectives portray women's capacity for political violence as being fully dependent on men or relegated women for their status' as 'unacceptable victims' whose casualties indicate the seriousness of a threat. Conversely, women whose actions break these assumptions are characterized in exoticized, fantastical stories distinguishing them from 'traditional' male criminals, combatants, terrorists, and extremists. They are fetishized and exoticized as abnormal occurrences of women's participation in all forms of conflict. The idea of women as terrorists succumbs to these same pitfalls as Gentry and Sjoberg note:

"Media, scholarly, and policy world reactions to women's participation in violence classified as terrorism is to treat women's terrorism as not terrorism but women's terrorism, and women terrorists are at once characterized as aberrant, personally motivated, and beyond the agency of the female perpetrator." ⁴



Teagan Hale, 2021

Naco's 2005 study highlighted how women roles were commonly devalued under women's terrorism. For instance, women terrorists are discussed for their physical appearance. There is Lela Khaled who is described as the combination of beauty and violence and mocked about her bombs (slang for breasts). ⁵ Lopez Riano was similarly discussed for her sexual prowess and iconic-like stature for being "flirtatious, pretty and the furthest away from someone you would think of as a terrorist." 6 Another construction per above is women terrorist being framed for their relation to men, such as the Black Widows of Chechnya, the Wives of the Ku Klux Klan, and the recent "phenomena" of ISIS Brides or Jihadi Brides. These engendered definitions chain women to their connection towards men in terrorist groups and thus deprives them of their agency (there is no mention of ISIS Husbands). Moreover, women who become politically violent are described as immoral from "normal" women insofar they are damningly contrasted as being butch, lesbians, sexually deprived or as being women who are naïve, out of touch with reality, and deluded towards an unworthy cause. These frames belittle the idea of women as terrorists, as women terrorists are characteristically discussed in engendered ways which injects stereotypes, biases, and assumptions towards their potential for violence. Women within these frames are unable to become objects of study in extremism and terrorism as they are effectively relegated to periphery where their agency is disregarded or overlooked, fetishized and exoticized, anomalous and unfathomable, or pitied. There is effectively a culture of unease that is unwilling to comprehend and accept the reality of women being politically violent, especially as terrorists. 7 It is unsurprising that women terrorists receive less punishment than men in judicial systems.⁸ Discussions over repatriation from Iraq and Syria are far more favorable and specialized for women, 9,10 and women's motivations and reasons for joining are characterized differently than those of men.11

Lastly, there is an overemphasis where women are assessed for how their femininity can bolster peacebuilding processes and be utilized to facilitate preventative radicalization strategies. These assumptions of women's inherent dispositions towards peace runs the risk of reinforcing gender-biased stereotypes of women's roles in society; they are contrasted by women who support conflict and propagate political violence and results in oversimplified inefficient strategies where women are solely conceptualized for their capacity as peacekeepers. In this conception, there is little consideration for women as politically violent elements and the normative assumptions see women as dependent variables for peace. While aspects of these two elements are necessary dynamics to consider, they devalue the agency of women who participate in political violence and underplay the fact that their contributions are critical to the survival and success of extremist and terrorist communities.



Teagan Hale, 2021

These conceptions deemphasize the fact that women willingly participate in violent domestic extremist communities for a myriad ¹⁵ of ideological, political, and personal reasons and ignore the immutable participation and leadership of women in a multitude of roles throughout history in various forms of conflict. Women are no strangers to conflict and failing to integrate them within the present conflict environment by treating them as an abnormality of political violence or compartmentalizing their roles has created vulnerabilities for national security. For officials viewing "men and women adherents as distinct threats bearing different degrees of risk, such perception may translate into flawed policy design or implementation," ¹⁶ which is detrimental to national security. The lack of consideration of women within extremist and terrorist communities may mean they can exploit their low threat perceptions, gender-biased assumptions, and stereotypes of their passiveness to facilitate their goals on multiple fronts.

Security Concerns

Practical and conceptual security concerns have been created through the lack of analysis assessing women in extremist communities.¹⁷ Counterterrorism policies remain relatively uninformed about these calculations and governments are regularly caught flat-footed by terrorists' exploitation of gender norms. 18 Practically not considering women to be impactful or significant elements of extremist organizations enables them to exploit their bodies and stereotypes, resulting in strategic and tactical benefits for malign actors. For instance, women operatives are used to avoid detection by security personnel to achieve certain goals, boost media attention by serving as symbols and faces of their organizations, shame other individuals into action, serve as familial encouragers of violence, and keep organizations afloat through propaganda, recruitment, fundraising, and other support activities. 19 The assumptions of the 'inherent peacefulness of women' have additionally enabled them to serve as ideal operatives insofar they are more easily able to pass defensive measures such as checkpoints and searches, are able to penetrate their targets and get closer to their objectives with less scrutiny, and are able to infiltrate and gain intelligence more easily and provide excellent cover to their organization using assumptions of innocence to feign ignorance. 20 Conceptually, the lack of frameworks considering women as combatants, terrorists, or extremists leaves the largely male dominated security environment disadvantaged.



Teagan Hale, 2021

For instance, security personnel may take less action in an effort to avoid outrage by appearing as too aggressive or hostile towards women; special care must be given towards counteracting the sexual, cultural, and attractive appeal of women in propaganda and recruitment mediums; women receiving less penalties and punishment than men despite convictions of similar crimes signals that women can undertake higher risk missions; and socially the idea that women are less violent or capable than their male counterparts in terrorist and extremist organizations must be purged.²¹

Gender Exploitation

Numerous extremist movements worldwide have successfully utilized women to challenge states and governments in various capacities. Cunningham summarily described how terrorist and extremist communities exploit gender biases to the advantage of their organization: "First, their non-threatening nature may prevent in-depth scrutiny at the most basic level as they are simply not considered important enough to warrant investigation; second, sensitives regarding more throughout searches, particularly of women's bodies, may hamper stricter scrutiny; and third a woman's ability to get pregnant and the attendant changes to her body facilitate concealment of weapons and bombings, as well as further impeding inspection because of impropriety issues. Finally, popular opinion typically considers women as victims of violence including terrorism, rather than perpetrators..., such a perspective is frequently translated into official and operational policy wherein women are not seriously scrutinized as operational elements within terrorist and guerilla organizations because of limited resources and threat perceptions." ²²

Tamil Tigers operative Thenmozhi Rajaratnam assassinated Prime Minister Rajiv Gandhi during a short rally with his supporters. Gandhi objected to security concerns and allowed her to garland him where she detonated a bomb at point blank range as she bowed for his blessing. Women of the Irish Republican Army (IRA) were infamous for exploiting women's lack of consideration to achieve their goals in activities ranging from bombings to shootings to honeypot traps to intelligence collection to infiltration missions. Figures such as Mairead Farrell, Rose Dugdale, Geraldine Anne Ferrity, and Dolours and Anne Price are infamous examples. Al-Qaeda and the Islamic State prominently uses women successfully in their 'jihadi girl-power propaganda' and have seemingly baffled the security environment as to how they attract women and young girls to their cause in traditional and non-traditional roles.²³



Teagan Hale, 2021

The Al-Khansa Brigade, an all-female enforcement group of the Islamic State, is a glaring example of the real-world implications of this dynamic. Gudrun Ensslin and Ulrike Maire Meinhof founded the infamous Baader-Meinhof Gang and were notoriously responsible for the acts of terrorism involving the bombing of multiple institutions and the killings of European and American personnel throughout Germany, France, the Netherlands, and Sweden.

U.S. Armed Forces were constrained by conceptual challenges with understanding women as terrorists throughout the Middle East. ²⁴ One soldier reported, "If we are not allowed to look at Iraqi women, then how can we search for the bomb under the abaya" ²⁵ and "were told to allow cars with women and children to bypass." ²⁶ The security environment disregarding women as potential threats severely underestimates "the importance of women in the growth and survival of extremist and insurgent groups." ²⁷ Similar to their men counterparts, women are pivotal parts to these groups, and ignoring them within this capacity creates security vulnerabilities exploitable by malign actors. These perceptions, cliches, and biases have essentially lulled security forces and research into a state of complacency. ²⁸ Ignoring women essentially enables extremist and terrorist organizations free reign to operate under the radar with less scrutiny and more accessibility than men. The lack of attention towards women in this regard have effectively made them analytical blind spots in the terror and extremist ecosystems.

The United States Counterterrorism Strategy Shortcomings

These pitfalls have negatively impacted the United States' approach towards the idea of women as extremists and terrorists. Counterterrorism strategies from the Bush, Obama, and Trump Administrations did not signal the dearth of women's roles throughout extremist or terrorist groups abroad and threats from American women in the homefront. Amid the 'War on Terror,' post 9/11 counterterrorism and foreign policies have been criticized for thematically invoking a saviorism complex of liberating women from evil men, solely seeing women who support extremist or terrorist group as being manipulated to do so and seeing women for their impact as mitigators for extremism and radicalization. ²⁹ For instance, The Women, Peace, and Security Act of 2017 focuses on how the United States can "promote the meaningful participation of women in mediation and negotiation processes seeking to prevent, mitigate, or resolve violent conflict" ³⁰ but does not make mention of combatting and counteracting women, especially American women, who support and contribute to political violence. Once again, the focus remains on women as victims, perpetrators, and mitigators but not supporters and contributors of violent extremism and terrorism.

Teagan Hale, 2021

The U.S. national security apparatus has thematically downplayed and struggled to comprehend women in the same capacity as men, only increasing the danger with the skepticism brought by downplaying or misrepresenting their contributions.³¹ Bigio and Vogelstein, for example, note that security frameworks incorporated both by Republican and Democrat Administrations consistently neglect the participation of women within extremist communities and declare that counterterrorism strategies dangerously ignore roles women serve within these communities. 32 START's 'Profiles of Individual Radicalization in the United States' database assessment noted that despite the fact that American women whom are radicalized operate similarly to men and have comparable success rates in their activities, women are rarely considered as serious for their capacity for violence as men and receive lighter punishment from the judicial systems. Indicatively, the surge of conflict literature amid the proverbial 'War on Terror" continues to either devalue or ignore the subject of women as extremists and terrorists as compared to men. Even within the increase of internal threats from domestic extremist communities, strategies in the Biden Administration proclaimed first ever 'National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism' 33 have no significant statement regarding, or acknowledging, the impact of women within domestic extremist and terrorist communities. Federal and state agencies seem to still underestimate women's potential for political violence; this lack of attention results in an incomplete picture of the domestic terrorism ecosystem that may affect national security.³⁴ Neglecting women from this ecosystem severely depreciates the U.S.' capacity to secure itself from internal threats and resultantly this omission cedes the benefit of women's involvement towards domestic terrorist and extremist networks.³⁵ The biggest threat to the United States, as previously noted, stems from domestic sources, and new perspectives for counterterrorism use should begin to include women.³⁶

Geographical Prioritization

Analysis to date on women in political violence tends to prioritize those communities in the Global South, while women within the United States have remained largely neglected. For instance, while notable attention is brought towards women who participated in gang rape throughout Sierra Leone, women who joined terrorist groups like al-Qaeda and the Islamic State, and notably the 'phenomenon of female suicide bombers and increasing rates of female combatants in intrastate conflicts,³⁷ rarely are American women considered in this capacity. Those who are considered in this manner tend to be overwhelmingly Muslims, of Arab and Southeast Asian backgrounds, and are discussed in a manner which excludes them as distinctively American terrorists.



Teagan Hale, 2021

Hoda Muthana, an Alabama raised woman (aka "ISIS Bride") with a significant twitter following gained prominent coverage when then President Trump and Secretary of State Mike Pompeo stated she was not a US citizen after her departure to Syria. ³⁸ Samantha Marie Elhassani of Indiana "turned her back on her country to support a terrorist organization." ³⁹ Nicole Mansfield gained attention for being a woman who was 'brainwashed' into joining ISIS and later died a "violent" death in Syria. ⁴⁰ Jill Marie Jones "espoused violence in furtherance of Islamic extremist ideology" and supported "retaliation against the United States military and government actions occurring outside the United States." ⁴¹ Noelle Velentzas and Asia Siddiqui who planned attacks in their local community were "inspired by radical Islam" to wage jihad and were "more than prepared to kill Americans and fellow New Yorkers." ⁴² Compared to women in similar situations, there is a particular dearth of research which does not seriously contend with the idea of an American woman operating within specific VDEs unique to the political circumstances of the United States.

Women have served as the active proponents of conspiracy theories such as PizzaGate, the 'Stop the Steal' 2020, and QAnon yet their recognition for their expansions are largely undervalued and ignored. ⁴³ Women of the Ku Klux Klan are eclipsed by the actions of male members despite their role towards its revival in the 1920s and their continued support for racist ideologies. Little studies exist of women within the Earth/Animal Liberation Fronts despite being named in 2002 by the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) as the top domestic terror threat. ⁴⁴ In the breach of the Capitol, 13% of arrests related to the incident have been of women, with many more still wanted by the FBI for their involvement. ⁴⁵

Framework and Methodology

Whether recruiters, propagandists, quartermasters, fund-raiser, soldiers, spies, suicide-bombers, spokespersons, writers and editors, trainers, handlers, nurses, or doctors, women like men have served numerous roles throughout extremist and terrorist movements in history. This begs the question of how best to illustrate and assess the dangers and threats of American women DVEs uniquely within the domestic extremist space, especially as they apply within the threat categories previously outlined. Policies and strategies throughout the 'War on Terror' fail to seriously consider women in the same manner as men. Coupled with the acknowledged higher participation of men in extremist and terrorist groups compared to women, illustrating the threat of women must be accomplished in a manner that does not represent them as rare, abnormal, and exceptional but rather as consistent factors. Furthermore, women must also be considered for their effectiveness throughout active and supportive roles in a manner that avoids the pitfalls associated with women in conflict studies.



Teagan Hale, 2021

This approach will incorporate Campion's 2020 study "Women in the Extreme and Radical Rights: Forms of Participation and Their Implications" as its conceptual basis. Campion's study advances a robust framework for conceptualizing women's activities by asserting six forms of participation: "violent actors, thinkers, facilitators, promoters, activists, and exemplars." 46 This perspective examined women's participation in extremist groups worldwide to understand the consequences of ignoring them and to formulate counter ideological, operational, and identity responses to their implications. This framework was initially applied to assess the various roles of women throughout right-wing extremist organizations worldwide; however, the examinations of the various roles women can serve and fulfill and how they threaten to exploit the security environment can proficiently describe and mold the specific threats of American women. The violent actors engage or attempt to execute illegal, illicit, and violent activities to support their movements. The thinkers contribute towards organizational values and beliefs by creating new ideas to advance ideological appeals. Facilitators aid by working safe houses and supplying weapons and resources. Promoters propagate theories and beliefs on social media platforms. The activists openly support movements via protests, rallies, and meetings, including in private engagements. Lastly, the exemplars serve as paragons or models for other females within their communities who are celebrated for their contributions.⁴⁷

Methodology

As this perspective involves assessing the threat of American women as 'violent domestic extremists' within the United States, it will specifically use the Office of The Director of National Intelligence's understanding as designated in their unclassified "Domestic Violent Extremism Poses Heightened Threat in 2021" Report. The Intelligence Community describes domestic violent extremist as "individuals based and operating primarily in the United States without direction or inspiration from a foreign terrorist group or other foreign power and who seek to further political or social goals wholly or in part through unlawful acts of force or violence." ⁴⁸ Domestic violent extremists are classified under five categories as described further below:

- Racially or Ethnically Motivated Violent Extremists Those with ideological agendas derived from biases related to race or ethnicity.
- Animal Rights and Environmental Extremists Those seeking to end or mitigate the exploitation or perceived exploitation and destruction of animals and the environment.
- Abortion Related Violent Extremists Those with ideological agendas supporting prolife or pro-choice beliefs.

Teagan Hale, 2021

- Anti-Government/Anti-Authority Violent Extremists Those with agendas derived from anarchist, anti-government or anti-authority sentiments which oppose perceived economic, social, or racial, including perceived government overreach, negligence, or illegitimacy. This category includes subgroups such as militia violent extremists, anarchist violent extremists, and sovereign citizen violent extremists.
- All Other Domestic Terrorism Threats Those with ideological agendas not defined under the other categories, including a combination of personal grievances and biases related to religion, gender, and sexual orientation.

Data Collection

The ensuing charts classify American women in one of Campion's six frameworks as they correspond to one of the above domestic extremist threat categories specifically within the United States. ⁴⁹ To that end, there are 47 chartered instances of women portraying and fulfilling these six frames. Each section will be accompanied by charts which list the name of the individual, the threat categories they can be classified by their role classification, and descriptions of their actions and how they contributed to VDE. Each case is only mentioned once and even though women, like men, can serve multiple roles, for illustrative purposes cited individuals are given only one role designation. The subsequent charts are designed to provide diverse instances of the various roles women have served in propagating VDE ideology through their actions whether criminal or legal. The perspective acknowledges that compared to men, their overall criminal nature within VDE is low, but argues that failure to contend with them as serious threats make the United States vulnerable. The purpose of the charts articulates concisely the scope of women's VDE across the political spectrum and does not prioritize one faction over the other (ex. far-right extremism over left-wing extremism).

Following Campion's rationale, those who carried out or helped facilitate violence were classified as Violent Actors and Facilitators. Those who created foundations for original ideas or who helped repackage them are the Thinkers and Promoters respectively. Those who advanced ideology through their activism and those who became paragons of the VDE communities are the Activists and Exemplars. For the Violent Actors and Facilitators, those cited are individuals who were charged and formerly found guilty of their crimes, including those who escaped prosecution and are still wanted criminals.



Teagan Hale, 2021

Their cases were located through law enforcement sources, including the Department of Justice (DOJ) and the FBI website, and from various other local police jurisdictions, or found in articles reported by verified media agencies. For the Thinkers, Promoters, and Activist individuals fitting these classifications were identified through sources such as the Southern Poverty Law Center's Hatewatch, Extremist Files, and Intelligence Report, and the Anti-Defamation League's H.A.T.E. Map, alongside their other research and database tools. In addition, few private websites and media outlets associated with VDE were consulted and statements written by users identifying as women were extracted. Free speech and the right to assembly in the United States are constitutionally protected rights and does not necessarily indicate one is a VDE, thus selected instances are those with clear themes inciting hate, extremism, discrimination, or violence, as they fit within the defined threat categories. For the Exemplars, those women who are cited are included based on their deaths, imprisonment, or stories used by VDE communities to create models for members in the community to follow, or to create examples of the ideal women within these communities should strive to be.

Findings Violent Actors

As previously highlighted, women have performed functions where they were directly responsible for inflicting political violence against those deemed their enemies throughout numerous conflicts, including within terrorism and extremist communities. American women are no different in this regard, and to illustrate the point this section will highlight numerous examples across the threat spectrum of American women serving as violent actors. Campion uses the term 'violent actor' because of its neutrality and accuracy, as women engage in illegal violence against enemies amongst other criminal acts of deadly intent against persons and symbols representing that which they opposed. The word 'combatant' is incompatible, as this term is generally applied to those participating in formal hostilities against armed state forces. As Campion posited, the term 'militant' as well is avoided as "it is more often applied to activists as a measure of their political commitment rather than a neutral description of their activity." ⁵⁰

Classifying American women as violent actors covers the threat categories and creates a lens to highlight varying degrees of political ideology. There are a diverse number of roles violent actor women have performed across the political and threat spectrum.



Teagan Hale, 2021

Kathryn Ainsworth of the White Knights of the Ku Klux Klan in 1968 bombed the Congregation Beth Israel of Meridian, Mississippi, and was later killed in an FBI ambush after attempting to perpetuate another bombing. Ashli Babbitt was killed after breaching a barricade built by security in the 2021 Capitol Hill Riot and Dawn Bancroft alongside Diane Santos-Smith breached the grounds express desire for violence including "looking for Nancy to shoot her in the friggin brain." ⁵¹Catherine Marie Kerkow hijacked Western Airlines Flight 701 in June of 1972 to demand the release of black rights activists, and Assata Shakur of the Black Liberation Army is wanted for murder and for her role in bank robberies. Meredith Lowell is a 'lone wolf' animal rights activist who has a history of stabbing people wearing fur and environmental activists such as Jessica Reznicek and Ruby Montoya were responsible for sabotaging industrial pipelines causing millions in damages. The following chart highlights more examples of American women operating as violent actors and illustrates a diverse, violent threat from terror and extremist communities.

Chart 1: Violent Actors

Name	Threat Category	Action
Elizabeth Anna Duke	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Elizabeth is a fugitive sought for her role in criminal activities in the 1970s and 1980s, such as bombings, including the 1983 Senate Bombing Attack for her role in the May 19th Communist Organization. The organization advocated communism and the overthrow of the federal government. ¹
Rachelle Shelley Shannon	Abortion Related	Rachelle is an anti-abortion militant sentenced to 11 years in prison for the 1993 attempted assassination of physician Dr. George Tiller. In addition, Rachelle was responsible and convicted for six firebombing and two acid attacks at women's clinics throughout California, Oregon, and Nevada. ²
Assata Shakur (Joanne Deborah Chesimard)	Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Assata is wanted for domestic terrorism as part of her involvement with a revolutionary extremist organization known as the Black Liberation Army. In 1977, she was found guilty on charges such as first-degree murder, assault and battery of a police officer, armed robbery, and assault with a dangerous weapon. She escaped prison in 1979 and is thought to have relocated to Cuba in 1984. ³



Teagan Hale, 2021

They were a part of "The Family" who were members Briana Waters. of the Animal Liberation Front and the Earth Sarah Harvey, Animal Rights Liberation Front. They were caught and charged Chelsea D. and within in the largest 'eco-terrorism' case in U.S. Gerlach Environmental history. The Family was responsible for several arson and destructive acts across five states that were Josephine Overaker, deemed as threats to the environment and animals. Joyanna Zacher They committed an estimated \$48 million worth of arson, vandalism, and property damage from 1995-2001.4 Anti-Government/ Nasim was the perpetrator behind the 2018 Nasim Aghdam Anti-Authority YouTube Headquarters mass shooting which left 4 injured. Her motive was her frustration with YouTube's policies and the demonetization of her media channels.5 Jessica Reznicek Animal Rights Jessica and Ruby were indicted September 2019 on Ruby Montoya and nine federal charges related to the sabotage of the Dakota Access Pipeline across Iowa and South Environmental Dakota. Their actions resulted in \$3 million dollars of damages. 6 Julia mailed homemade package bombs to President Anti-Government/ Julia Ann Poff Anti-Authority Obama, Texas Governor Greg Abbott, and Carolyn Colvin, the former acting Social Security Administrator in October 2016. Julia pleaded guilty to the transportation of explosives with intent to kill, injure and intimidate. 7 Anti-Government/ Shannon mailed ricin-laced letters to then President Shannon Anti-Authority Obama, New York City Mayor Bloomberg, and the Director of Everytown Against Guns Mark Glaze. Her Richardson letters contained the threat "You will have to kill me and my family before you get my guns. The right to bear arms is my constitutional God-given right. What's in this letter is nothing compared to what I've got planned for you." 8 Nicole attempted to kill two children because of their Nicole Poole Racially or race and nationality. Using her vehicle, Nicole struck Franklin Ethnically the first child-victim believing him/her to be of Middle Motivated Eastern descent who "was ISIS" and struck the second child because s/he were Hispanic and that were "takin [sic] over" and "wasn't supposed to be in our country."9 Maria Terry Abortion Related Maria tweeted threats to bomb Planned Parenthood facilities and harm staff in April 2019. She "admitted that she intended to intimidate or interfere with persons seeking access to, or providing, reproductive health services through Planned Parenthood."10



Teagan Hale, 2021

Catherine Marie Kerkow	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority; Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Catherine, alongside her boyfriend, hijacked Western Airlines Flight 701 in June 1972 to force authorities to free Angela Davis of the Black Panthers who was on trial for murder, kidnapping, and conspiracy. Threatening to detonate a bomb on a plane with passengers, Catherine was paid a \$500,000 ransom and they fled to Algeria. Catherine and her accomplice were eventually arrested in France; however, Catherine escaped and has been wanted since. ¹¹
Donna Joan Borup	Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Donna is wanted for tossing acid into the eyes of a Port Authority Police Officer in a participation at a violent anti-apartheid demonstration at JFK International Airport. 12
Kathy Boudin, Cathy Wilkerson, Diana Oughton	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority; Racially or Ethnically Motivated	The trio were a part of the Weather Underground movement and known for the 1970 Greenwich Village Townhouse Explosion. The bombs they were constructing to target Fort Dix and Columbia University accidently exploded destroying the building killing Oughton and wounding two other accomplices. ¹³
Neely Petrie-Blanchard	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Neely, who was a part of the 'sovereign citizen' E-Clause group, shot its leader after she believed that he was conspiring with the government to keep her children away from her. ¹⁴



Teagan Hale, 2021

Margaret Katherine Millet, Ilse Washington Asplund	Animal Rights and Environmental	Alongside two other members of the Evan Mecham Eco-Terrorist International Conspiracy, the duo damaged the pylons and cables supporting the lifts at the Fairfield Snow Bowl Resort in Arizona. In a letter explaining their actions, they demanded that if the ski operations were not discontinued then more damages would occur. Their actions resulted in \$26,000 in damages. ¹⁵
Emily Johnston and Annette Klapstein	Animal Rights and Environmental	The duo, two out of five climate change activists known as the 'Valve Turners', broke into an Enbridge-owned pipeline site in Minnesota and
Regina Rene Dinwiddie	Abortion Related	Regina has on numerous occasions issued either death threats or physically impeded Planned Parenthood staff and patients. An example of a threat of her includes "Robert, remember "Dr. Gunn [a physician who was killed in 1993 by an opponent of abortion] This could happen to you He is not in the world anymore Whoever sheds man's blood, by man his blood shall be shed. ¹⁷
Meredith Lowell	Animal Rights and Environmental	Meredith, who has a history of assaulting people wearing fur, is charged with attempted murder for stabbing a woman. Lowell, in a sting, once told an undercover agent she wanted to set up an animal rights militia. ¹⁸

Source: Author and Literature Review

Thinkers

Campion specifically describes the thinkers as those who are heavily involved in creating and propagating the ideology in extremist and terrorist communities. They can be women who have established themselves as respective intellectuals within VDE communities or women who make significant contributions to the pool of ideas influencing their ideology around current events. The thinkers might not necessarily engage in violence, but as Campion asserted, "they create the justifications which may enable other people to validate violent actions." ⁷⁰



Teagan Hale, 2021

The thinkers can have their ideas spread amongst various VDE communities to which they themselves have no organizational links, illustrating a viral appropriation of potentially dangerous beliefs and ideology influencing the worldview of the other roles. For instance, Barbara Coe founded the California Coalition for Immigration Reform responsible for pushing California Proposition 187. The legislation was criticized for being xenophobic, racists, and discriminatory towards minorities across the state. The Summer Soleil (or Rachel Summers) who calls herself the Dropout Philosopher authors Europa Sun and Red Ice Iv; her writings combat Christianity over paganism, criticize the Nuremberg trials for being abominations of justice, and calls the current left wing, "witch hunters." The legislation was the former chairwoman of the Black Panther Party and under her leadership she helped to advance the position of women within the party, spurned the idea of black women as leaders in black liberation movements, and turned the Black Panther Party into one supporting women's rights. More examples of thinkers can be found in Chart 2.

Chart 2: Thinkers

			Crian 2. Triinkers
Name		Threat Category	Action
Brigitte (Gabriel	Racially or Ethnically Motivated; (Other) Religion	Brigitte founded 'ACT! For America'! In 2007. It has grown into an organization propagating anti-Muslim conspiracies, denigrating American-Muslims and Islam, hosting "March Against Sharia" rallies, and advocating anti-Muslim legislation. In a 2011 CNN interview, Brigitte stated "America has been infiltrated on all levels by radicals who wish to harm America. They have infiltrated us at the CIA, at the FBI, at the Pentagon, at the State Department. They're being radicalized in radical mosques, in our cities and communities within the United States." Brigitte has also stated, "I began to realize that the Arab Muslim world, because of its religion and culture, is a natural threat to civilized people of the world, particularly Western civilization." 20
Maria Es	spinoza	Anti-Government/A nti-Authority, Racially or Ethnically Motivated; (Other) Religion	killing of Americans by illegal aliens - individuals who should not have been in the U.S. in the first place." ²¹ The platform is criticized for misrepresenting crime by immigrants, vilifying



Teagan Hale 2021

Other (Religion, Jennifer Morse Sexual Orientation) Jennifer founded the Ruth Institute to stop and counter she is called the Sexual Revolution, which is "a catch-all concept that has become an axiom on the Christian Right and is used to describe an apparently conspiratorial project to undermine the "traditional" heterosexual family in the name of sexual freedom."

Anti-Government/A Linda Thompson nti-Authority, Racially or

Linda produced two documentaries titled "Waco, The Big Lie" and its sequel "Waco II, the Big Lie Continues," alleging

Ethnically Motivated; (Other) Religion anti-government conspiracies and cover ups regarding the Waco Siege. In addition, Linda declared herself the "Acting Adjutant General of the Unorganized Militia of the United States," and proposed an armed march to Washington D.C. to try politicians for treason. ²⁴

Racially or Lisa Turner Ethnically Motivated

Barbara Coe

Lisa began the 'Women's Frontier' of the neo-Nazi World Church of the Creator Group. She argues for more activism, leadership, and participation from white women within supremacist communities. She authored 'Women of the Creativity Revolution' and 'The Co-Option of White Women.²⁵

Anti-Government/A nti-Authority; Lana Lokteff Racially or Ethnically Motivated Lana, who hosted white nationalist radio programs among other platforms, invokes Viking imagery such as shield maidens, Valkyries, and lionesses to advocate how women can assist men in extremist communities which traditionally exclude their participation. Lokteff appeals to women and men by championing traditional gender roles that appeal to the values of tradition and hierarchy structuring racist communities.²⁶

Racially or Ethnically Motivated Barbara founded the anti-Hispanic hate group California Coalition for Immigration Reform and was a member of the Council of Conservative Citizens, a white supremacist organization. Barbara, who described immigrants as "malignancy destroying the host" was influential in pushing conspiracies that Mexicans were planning to reconquer the Southwest and that the government was being taken over by globalists. Barbara led numerous rallies and presented her views across multiple channels. She is credited for pushing forth California Proposition 187, a controversial bill criticized for being xenophobic and for deliberately targeting minorities.

Source: Author and Literature Review

Chart 3: Facilitators



Teagan Hale, 2021

Facilitators

Campion describes the facilitators as "individuals who act in an enabling, organizational, or logistics role as part of, or on behalf of, a movement or group." 83 The term is applied "because of its connotations with indirect or unobtrusive assistance, 84 the direct bringing about of an outcome, or assisting in the progression of a goal or task." 85 Facilitation can include illegal—and sometimes legal, depending on jurisdiction—activities and operations which help to achieve a terrorist and extremist communities' objective. Some illegal activities 88 can include trafficking unregistered firearms, harboring fugitives and providing safehouses, racketeering and counterfeiting operations, and conspiring with other members to plan activities. Legal activities include purchasing materials or resources to be used in attacks, financing or fundraising money, supporting communication efforts, accommodating others, and hosting organizational meetings. The act of facilitating often implies organizational links to designated terrorist or extremist networks, meaning that the facilitators often play a key role within their internal conjunction. Examples of women who acted illegally in this regard can be found in Chart 3.

Chart 3: Facilitators

Name	Threat Category	Action
Donna Jean Wilmott	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Donna bought and transported explosives aimed at blowing up United States Penitentiary Leavenworth in Kansas. The plot was part of a foiled attempt to free Oscar Lopez, leader of the Fuerzas Armadas de Liberación Nacional (FALN). FALN was a Puerto-Rican communist and anti-imperialist group responsible for more than 130 bombings in the United States between 1974 and 1983. ²⁸
Patricia Parsons	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Patricia, alongside Canadian citizen Suzanne Holland, solicited and conspired to kidnap Furnas County Sheriff Kurt Kiperman and Tipton County Judge Joseph Walker III in 2017. They wanted to take the officials to Canada to face "criminal charges." ²⁹



Teagan Hale, 2021

Erica Chase	Racially or Ethnically Motivated Violence; Other (Religion)	Erica, alongside Leo Fulton, planned to bomb multiple institutions and individuals associated with African Americans and Jewish communities to instigate a racial war. ³⁰
Riley Williams	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Riley stole a laptop used for presentations belonging to Nancy Pelosi, Speaker of the House, during the Capitol Hill Riot. It is reported that she allegedly intended to sell the laptop to Russia, although the matter remains under investigation. ³¹
Deborah Davila	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Deborah, alongside her husband, attempted to sell classified and sensitive documents containing information about nuclear, biological, and chemical warfare. She personally distributed more than 300 documents to addresses linked to anti-government and militia groups in North Carolina, Texas, and Georgia. 32
Christine Greenwood	Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Christine, a leader. of the Women for Aryan Unity and organizer for the Aryan Baby Drive, was charged for possessing bomb making materials and for associating, promoting, and assisting a criminal street gang. ³³
Elizabeth Lecron	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority; Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Elizabeth, inspired by mass shootings, including those on minorities, planned a shooting in Toledo, Ohio, and a bombing on an interstate pipeline. She expressed anti-government beliefs and her willful intent to become a mass shooter of her own. ³⁴
Cynthia Abcug	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Cynthia is a QAnon Adherent who conspired with other QAnon believers to plan a raid on a foster home to "free" her son and strike back against Colorado. She was arrested after authorities were tipped off by her plans. ³⁵

Source: Author and Literature Review

Chart 4: Promoters and Activists

Promoters and Activists

The promoters are the women who help "engage in information sharing, dissemination, and provocation (commonly online) but who largely repackage and share ideas rather than create them. ⁹⁵ The word promoter has neutral implications that directly involves the spreading, promoting, sharing, and distributing ideas central to the ideology of VDE communities. Campion posits that little evidence suggests women in this category are being deceptive deliberatively, and in fact authentically subscribe to the views they are pushing and accept them as truth.

Teagan Hale, 2021

The danger in promoters lies within their skill for ideological magnification and manipulation, insofar they can craft ideology (especially from the thinkers) in ways that are attractive, trendy, concise, viral, and easily shared across the Internet throughout their networks. Likewise, promoters can span across platforms such as Facebook, YouTube, Telegram, Gab, Instagram, blogs, and podcasts, where they operate under pseudonyms or their own identities. Similar are the activists who describe women who contribute "active participation and support for individuals, organizations, and movements" that are associated with VDEs.

The term activist is used as it argues for rationality and choice in women's contribution, and as the largest domain of participation, Campion notes that women in the other roles are activists as well. Activists are those who number rallies, protests, and meetings, or those who go in the field, spread pamphlets and brochures, and voice their concerns, or work in private to devise ways to achieve their cause in the public sphere. Activism is thus a public and private role, which works well in conjunction with the other roles previously discussed.

Selected mentions go towards Katie Fedor, who organized Animal Liberation Front's North American Press Office and would regularly appear in the media speaking on behalf of the organization and arguing for the morality of their cause. Valerie Gilbert, or the QAnon Meme Queen, uses her various social media channels to spread conspiracy theories across the Internet. A cross section of promoters and activists, given their similarities, can be found in the following chart. April Gaede, an activist, formed a pop-duo group called Prussian Blue with her two daughters, whose songs were filled with themes of white supremacy and Neo-Nazism. Shirley Phelps-Roper of the infamous Westboro Baptist Church is featured in numerous videos and interviews explaining and promoting the beliefs and ideology. There are numerous creative ways that women can promote VDES and work on a grass-roots level to spread their views through activism. More examples can be found in the following chart.



Teagan Hale, 2021

Chart 4: Promoters and Activists

Name	Threat Category	Action
Katie Fedor	Animal Rights and Environmental	Katie founded the Animal Liberation Front's first North American Press Office and would regularly appear in the media defending the actions of its members and advocating for the morality of their cause. ³⁶
Shirley Phelps-Rop er	Racially or Ethnically Motivated; Other	Shirley was the spokesperson for Westboro Baptist Church, a "virulently homophobic, anti-Semitic hate group." The group regularly uses inflammatory language such as "God Hates Fags," "Thank God
	(Religion, Sexual Orientation)	for Dead Soldiers," and "No Fags in Heaven." She is featured in many interviews, blogs, documentaries, and speeches arguing for the position of the Church. Shirley is also a licensed lawyer and has represented the Church at legal procedures.
Nancy Oakley	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Nancy is an author on the Oathkeepers website. The content she posts, and her own original contributions, thematically revolve around right-wing conspiracies such as the 2020 Election Fraud and QAnon, attacks on the Biden Administration, Democrats, and left leaning institutions, and the spreading of disinformation material across the platform. ³⁸
Pamela Geller	Racially or Ethnically Motivated; Other (Religion)	Pamela promotes anti-Muslim and anti-Arab sentiments across her various channels and works on a grassroots level to spread antagonistic ads across the United States. She denies genocides where Muslims are victims, spreads conspiracy theories such as the Birther theory regarding President Obama's citizenship and was cited by Anders Breivik as being an influence for his attack. ³⁹
Valerie Gilbert	Anti-Government/ Anti-Authority	Valerie, dubbed the "QAnon Meme Queen," is a believer of the QAnon conspiracy and makes dozens of daily posts to support the conspiracy on her media outlets. She additionally has accused Congress of treason, rants, and spreads conspiracies of COVID-19, compared pandemic regulations to Nazi Germany and considers herself a digital soldier in a propaganda war. ⁴⁰



Teagan Hale, 2021

Debbie Farnsworth	Racially or Ethnically Motivated; Other (Immigration)	Debbie, as a member of the 'United Constitutional Patriots,' an armed militia group acting as Border Patrol, filmed their illegal detainment of 200 persons seeking asylum at a border crossing in New Mexico. In the video, Farnsworth presents herself as a reporter and used demonizing and fear mongering tactics that characterized the detained as diseased ridden invaders. Her video went viral and was picked up by similar organizations as justifications for their actions. ⁴¹
April Gaede	Racially or Ethnically Motivated	April formed Prussian Blue, a neo-Nazi pop-group consisting of her two daughters. Their songs spread white supremacist, neo-Nazi, and racist ideology; ⁴² as April stated, " "What young, red-blooded American boy isn't going to find two blonde twins, 16 years old, singing about white pride and pride in your race very appealing?" ⁴³
Tahnee Gonzales and Elizabeth Dauenhauer	Racially or Ethnically Motivated; Other (Religion)	The duo who brought children with them broke into the Islamic Community Center of Tempe Mosque claiming they were there to expose "the infiltration of the Arabic Muslim coming in and destroy America." They filmed themselves removing pamphlets, fliers, and brochures they called propaganda and described Muslims as pedophiles, freeloaders, and disease carriers.
Rachel Jackson	Abortion Related	Rachel broke and entered an abortion clinic. "Satan Den of Baby Killers God Sees All Mark 9:42;" the verse is a threat of physical harm or death towards clinical staff and their patients. 45

Source: Author and Literature Review

Exemplars

The Exemplars epitomize what Campion calls a "desired, gendered, and idealized identity." ¹⁰⁷ The actions of those constructed in this way turns them into effective symbols and subcultural paragons who serve as the highest example for other women to follow. Campion uses the term exemplar "because it describes people considered to display a high standard which should be imitated ¹⁰⁸ or copied by others...it is used here to describe individuals who are elevated ¹⁰⁹ within subcultures for displaying certain behavioral norms, values, or virtue worthy of imitation." ¹¹⁰ Their imprisonment, injury, or death can be hailed as giving the ultimate sacrifice (or martyrdom) to the ideology of VDEs and serve as fabled characters making up the ¹¹¹ mythos of these subcultures. Important to note is that women in this category are often looked upon this way posthumously, become valued after committing a sensationalized crime or gaining infamy for their actions, or have their stories picked up by VDEs to be used without consent to advance the justifications of their cause. ¹¹²



Teagan Hale, 2021

Chart 5: Exemplars

Name	Threat Category	Action
Mary Stachowicz	Other (Religious, Sexual Orientation)	The 'Army of God' christened Stachowicz as a 'Hero of the Faith' after she was killed by Nicholas Gutierrez "when she challenged him to change his lifestyle" according to their website. Stachowicz's murder, supplemented by religious verse characterizing her as a heavenly woman, is used on their platform to criticize homosexuality and argue that violence against Christians is ignored.
Ashli Babbitt	Anti-Government/An ti-Authority	Ashli was among a mob rioting against the 2020 Election Results who breached the Capitol Building and gained access outside of the 'Speaker's Lobby hallway leading to the Chamber of the U.S. House of Representatives. Breaching the barricades positioned by law enforcement, Ashli was shot and killed by a Capitol Police Officer as she climbed through an opening in the door. She has since become a martyr within extreme, radical right channels and her story is used as an example of government injustice. ⁴⁷
Brenda Shoss	Animal Rights and Environmental	Brenda is the feature of "Inside/Out: Diary of Madness," a publication spread throughout designated radical animal and environmentalist rights communities. She is hailed for not looking like a usual suspect in "militant campaigning" and is idolized as "her presence signaled a movement able to break through to a wider audience. Throughout her account of the demonstrations, she evokes the anger and outrage that prompted thousands to band together, despite their differences, to fight to shut down Huntingdon Life Sciences. ⁴⁸
Judi Bari	Animal Rights and Environmental	Judi, who died in 1997, was a member of Earth First! and honored as a "fallen warrior" within radical environmentalist circles. Bari led campaigns such as Redwood Summer and gained infamy for surviving a car bombing. 49
Deborah Davila	Anti-Government/An ti-Authority; Racially or Ethnically Motivated	Deborah was killed by a sniper shot intended for her husband during the Siege of Ruby Ridge. Her death has been cited as a "model white woman they failed to protect from a rampant super state" by the Aryan Nations.

Source: Author and Literature Review



Teagan Hale, 2021

Analysis and Recommendations

The preceding sections have highlighted the examples of American women serving in six roles throughout VDE and the established threat categories from the Intelligence Community. The selected instances have shown that American women break far from the stereotypes limiting them as objects of analysis within conflict studies and illustrate how American women are just as responsible as men in influencing VDE communities. As discussed, and demonstrated, there are numerous examples of American women serving in violent capacities such as airplane hijackings, bombing the Senate chambers, murders and bank robberies, property destruction and raiding laborites, and sending death threats to those opposing their goals.

There are instances of women acting as lone wolves, such as Rachel Shannon Shelley in her assassination attempt of Dr. George Tiller, women acting within cells, such as Kathy Boudin, Cathy Wilkerson, and Diana Oughton of Weather Underground, and women attempting to kill politicians through biological means, such as Shannon Richardson. The actions of Facilitators such as Erica Chase, Christine Greenwood, and Donna Jean Wilmott show that women are capable of planning and organizing planned attacks within their networks, and do not just serve in passive roles traditionally associated with women in political violence. Across the political spectrum with varying ideology and throughout the various six categories, there is a persistent and diverse threat of women perpetrating or facilitating violence on behalf of their movement. Their examples show rationality in their actions and personal agency in carrying out violent actions to spur social, economic, and public change in which they genuinely believe.

American women have also shown capacity to spur movements and engage in active media outreach to spread VDE ideology. Promoters such as Katie Fedor and thinkers such as Brigitte Gabriel, Linda Thompson or April Gaede are also prime examples. These individuals exhibited that challenges to domestic security do not come just from those who carry out or facilitate violence, but also from those who can disseminate their beliefs and attitudes across the nation in creative ways, independently or with the backing of an organization. How their messages in turn influence the Activists and how the Activists manifest their beliefs into action is indicative of a threat of viral nature.



Teagan Hale, 2021

While the threat of physical or property harm are tangible, the actions of women by these classifications are abstract and are legally protected actions (except in extreme cases). For the Exemplars, the way the deaths, imprisonment, and stories of women become idealizations within respective communities, insofar as they become heroines and paragons, should be considered for how their legacies will be used throughout subcultures. These examples show how women make ideological and practical contributions towards VDE that are not necessarily illegal.

From the sample highlighted in this persepctive, overlooking women's role as incapable of enacting violence or influencing the survival of VDE ideology may lead to erroneous conclusions—and at the detriment of national security. Effectively, there is an ecosystem where women operate in roles making them politically violent actors and in roles that provide intelligence into the nature of their beliefs underscoring how their ideology will manifest into real world actions. Future assessments of domestic security should reflect upon its dismissal of women within conflict studies. The following recommendations have been set forth in this regard:

- Future scholarship should begin to more actively consider women in the same way as it
 considers men in conflict studies and remove biased gender assumptions of women in
 conflict which excludes them for their capacity for political violence or potential to
 spread violent ideologies.
- Current U.S. law enforcement agencies, institutions, and federal agencies should understand the physical threat posed by American women by reflecting on instances of women acting violently in each threat category and understanding the nuances of how each category operates in achieving their goals. Furthermore, special attention should be paid towards women worldwide who subvert societal assumptions about women's inability to be violent and how these subversions were exploited for their benefit. An immediate question raised is "How can malign actors subvert domestic assumptions of women in the United States to their benefit?"
- Observe the ideological network of women propagating and spreading potentially violent ideologies, alongside their male counterparts, throughout the threat category spectrum. It is not sufficient to consider women for how they serve as physical threats, but also for how they contribute to the ideological evolution of VDE beliefs and how their actions are distributed throughout the public.

Teagan Hale

Research Fellow at the American Counterterrorism Targeting and Resilience Institute (ACTRI). Prior to joining ACTRI, Teagan interned for the U.S.-European Media Hub at the Embassy of the United States in Belgium while studying for his Master's degree in International Relations, with concentration in Conflict and Security, at the University of Kent's Brussels School of International Studies. Teagan has professional and academic experience in Israel, Palestine, Australia, and the European Union under multiple scholars and experts.

- 1 Office of The Director of National Intelligence, "Domestic Violent Extremism Poses Heightened Threat in 2021," 2021.
- 2 Fionnuala Aoláin, "Situating Women in Counterterrorism Discourses: Undulating Masculinities and Liminal Femininities," BOSTON UNIVERSITY LAW REVIEW 93 (2013): 1086.
- 3 Laura Sjoberg and Caron E. Gentry, Mothers, Monsters, Whores: Women Violence in Global Politics (London: Zed Books, 2007), 4–5.
- 4 Caron Gentry and Laura Sjoberg, "Female Terrorism and Militancy," in Routledge Handbook of Critical Terrorism Studies, ed. Richard Jackson, 2016, 145.
- 5 Viner.
- 6 Brigitte L. Nacos, "The Portrayal of Female Terrorists in the Media: Similar Framing Patterns in the News Coverage of Women in Politics and in Terrorism," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 28, no. 5 (September 1, 2005): 441, https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100500180352.
- 7 Patricia Melzer, "Death in the Shape of a Young Girl," NYU Press (blog), 2009, https://nyupress.org/9781479864072/death-in-the-shape-of-a-young-girl.
- 8 Ester Strømmen, "Jihadi Brides or Female Foreign Fighters? Women in Da'esh from Recruitment to Sentencing," Rebecca Turkington and Audrey Alexander, "Treatment of Terrorists: How Does Gender Affect Justice?," Council on Foreign Relations, 2018, https://www.cfr.org/blog/treatment-terrorists-how-does-gender-affect-justice.
- 9 United Nations, "Key Principles For The Protection, Repatriation, Prosecution, Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Women And Children With Links To United Nations Listed Terrorist Groups," 2019.
- 10 International Crisis Group, "Women and Children First: Repatriating the Westerners Affiliated with ISIS," *Georgetown Institute of Women Peace and Security* (blog), 2019, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/resource/women-and-children-first-repatriating-the-westerners-
- 11 Cyndi Banks, "Introduction: Women, Gender, and Terrorism: Gendering Terrorism," *Women & Criminal Justice* 29, no. 4–5 (September 3, 2019): 181–87, https://doi.org/10.1080/08974454.2019.1633612.
- 12 Melissa Dearey, Radicalization: The Life Writings of Political Prisoners (Routledge, 2009), 122.
- 13 Kemal Erzurum and Berna Eren, "Women in Peacebuilding: A Criticism of Gendered Solutions in Postconflict Situations," *Journal of Applied Security Research* 9, no. 2 (April 3, 2014)
- 14 Banks, "Introduction."
- 15 Scott Graham, "Violent Delights," Messines Bookshop, 1997, https://www.messinesbooks.co.nz/p/violent-delights.
- 16 Audrey Alexander, "Introduction," Perspectives on The Future of Women, Gender, & Violent Extremism, 2019.
- 17 Naureen Chowdhury Fink, Sara Zeiger, and Rafia Bhuali, "A Man's World? Exploring the Roles of Women in Countering Terrorism and Violent Extremism," Georgetown Institute of Women Peace and Security (blog), 2016, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/resource/a-mans-world/.



- 18 Chantal de Jonge Oudraat and Michael E. Brown, The Gender and Security Agenda: Strategies for the 21st Century (Routledge, 2020), 77.
- 19 European Parliament, "Radicalisation and Counter- Radicalisation: A Gender Perspective," January 2018.
- 20 JD Trudy, "Women as Terrorists (From Clandestine Tactics and Technology A Technical and Background Intelligence Data Service, Volume 2 See NCJ-77150) | Office of Justice Programs," 1976, https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/women-terrorists-clandestine-tactics-and-technology-technical-and.
- 21 Mia Bloom, "Women and Terrorism," Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics, January 25, 2017, https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.013.124.
- 22 Karla Cunningham, "Cross-Regional Trends in Female Terrorism," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 26, no. 3 (2010): 171–72, https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100390211419.
- 23 Committee on Foreign Affairs, "- WOMEN UNDER ISIS RULE: FROM BRUTALITY TO RECRUITMENT," 2015, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-114hhrg95695/html/CHRG-114hhrg95695.htm.
- 24 Associated Press, "Iraqis Concerned With Male Soldiers Frisking Women," Text.Article, Associated Press (Fox News, March 25, 2015), https://www.foxnews.com/story/iraqis-concerned-with-male-soldiers-frisking-women.
- 25 Mia Bloom, "The Changing Nature of Women in Extremism and Political Violence," *F3magazine.Unicri.It* (blog), July 14, 2015, http://f3magazine.unicri.it/?p=1093.
 26 Bloom.
- 27 Rachel Schdmit, "Duped: Why Gender Stereotypes Are Leading to Inadequate Deradicalization and Disengagement Strategies," TSAS, 2018, 4–5, https://www.tsas.ca/publications/duped-whygender-stereotypes-are-leading-to-inadequate-deradicalization-and-disengagement-strategies-2/.
- 28 Bloom, "The Changing Nature of Women in Extremism and Political Violence."
- 29 Lila Abu-Lughod, "Do Muslim Women Really Need Saving? Anthropological Reflections on Cultural Relativism and Its Others," *American Anthropologist* 104, no. 3 (2002): 783–90.
- 30 Congress, "Text S.1141 115th Congress (2017-2018): Women, Peace, and Security Act of 2017," legislation, October 6, 2017, 2017/2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/1141/text.
- 31 Farah Pandith, "Opinion | Here's Why Women Are a Growing Terror Threat, and What Biden Can Do to Combat Them," NBC News, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/female-extremists-qanon-isis-are-rise-we-need-new-strategy-ncna1250619.
- 32 Jamille Bigio and Rebecca Turkington, "U.S. Counterterrorism's Big Blindspot: Women," *The New Republic*, March 27, 2019, https://newrepublic.com/article/153402/us-counterterrorisms-big-blindspot-women.
- 33 White House, "FACT SHEET: National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism," The White House, June 15, 2021,
- 34 Jamille Bigio and Rachel Vogelstein, "Women and Terrorism," 2019, 1.



- 35 Matusitz, "Female Terrorism in America: Past and Current Perspectives," Routledge & CRC Press, accessed July 7, 2021, https://www.routledge.com/Female-Terrorism-in-America-Past-and-Current-Perspectives/Matusitz-Berisha/p/book/9780367506629.
- 36 Pamela Grieman, "Laura Sjoberg and Caron E. Gentry. Mothers, Monsters, Whores: Women's Violence in Global Politics. London/New York: Zed Books, 2007," *Women's Studies* 38, no. 4 (April 20, 2009): 490–92, https://doi.org/10.1080/00497870902837596.
- 37 Jamille Bigio, "Opinion | Why Understanding the Role of Women Is Vital in the Fight against Terrorism," *Washington Post*, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/09/10/why-understanding-role-women-is-vital-fight-against-terrorism/.
- 38 Conor Finnegan, "'ISIS Bride' Hoda Muthana Is Not a US Citizen, Sec. Pompeo Says, despite Lawyer's Assertions," ABC News, 2019, https://abcnews.go.com/US/isis-bride-hoda-muthana-us-citizen-sec-pompeo/story?id=61193487.
- 39 Justice Department, "Former Indiana Resident Pleads Guilty to Concealing Terrorism Financing," November 26, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-indiana-resident-pleads-guilty-concealing-terrorism-financing.
- 40 Niraj Warikoo, "From Michigan to a Violent Death in Syria," 2013, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/06/30/syria-michigan-woman-killed/2477393/.
- 41 BrieAnna J. Frank, "Chandler Woman Arrested at Sky Harbor after Attempting to Send Money to Al-Qaida to 'Kill American Soldiers,'" The Arizona Republic, 2020, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/phoenix/2020/07/24/jill-marie-jones-arrested-sky-harbor-after-attempting-send-money-al-qaeda-rifle-scopes/5501684002/.
- 42 Justice Department, "Queens Woman Sentenced to 15 Years' Imprisonment for Teaching and Distributing Information About Weapons of Mass Destruction," January 9, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/queens-woman-sentenced-15-years-imprisonment-teaching-and-distributing-information-about.
- 43 Kaitlyn Tiffany, "The Women Making Conspiracy Theories Beautiful," The Atlantic, August 18, 2020, https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2020/08/how-instagram-aesthetics-repackage-qanon/615364/.
- 44 Congressional Statement, "Testimony of James F. Jarboe, Domestic Terrorism Section Chief, Counterterrorism Division, FBI Before the House Resources Committee, Subcommittee on Forests andForestHealth,"2002,https://web.archive.org/web/20040714065542/http://www.fbi.gov/congress/congress02/jarboe021202.htm.
- 45 George Washington University, "Capitol Hill Siege Infographic," Program on Extremism, 2021, https://public.tableau.com/views/CapitolHillSiegeInfographic/Dashboard1?:embed=y&:showVizHom e=no&:host_url=https%3A%2F%2Fpublic.tableau.com%2F&:embed_code_version=3&:tabs=yes&:tolbar=yes&:animate_transition=yes&:display_static_image=no&:display_spinner=no&:display_ove rlay=yes&:display_count=yes&:language=en-US&:loadOrderID=0.



- 46 Kristy Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right: Forms of Participation and Their Implications," *Social Sciences* 9, no. 9 (September 2020): 2, https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci9090149.
- 47 Campion, 2.
- 48 Office of The Director of National Intelligence, "Domestic Violent Extremism Poses Heightened Threat in 2021," 2.
- 49 Campion, 2.
- 50 Campion, 5.
- 51 ABC News, "2 Bucks County Women Charged for Allegedly Taking Part in Capitol Riot," 6abc Philadelphia, January 31, 2021, https://6abc.com/10182307/.
- 52 FBI, "Elizabeth Anna Duke," Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2021, https://www.fbi.gov/wanted/dt/elizabeth-anna-duke.
- 53 Oregon Live, "Anti-Abortion Fire Bomber Shelley Shannon Released in Oregon," 2018, https://www.oregonlive.com/portland/2018/11/anti-abortion_fire_bomber_shel.html.
- 54 FBI, "Joanne Deborah Chesimard," Person, Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2013, https://www.fbi.gov/wanted/wanted_terrorists/joanne-deborah-chesimard.
- 55 FBI, "Operation Backfire: Ten Years Later, Two Fugitives Remain," Story, Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2015, https://www.fbi.gov/news/stories/operation-backfire-ten-years-later-two-fugitives-remain.
- 56 City of San Bruno Police Department, "Press Release Update," 2018, https://www.sanbruno.ca.gov/civicax/filebank/blobdload.aspx?BlobID=29085.
- 57 Department of Justice, "Des Moines Woman Sentenced to Eight Years in Prison for Conspiracy to Damage the Dakota Access Pipeline," 2021, June 30, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdia/pr/desmoines-woman-sentenced-eight-years-prison-conspiracy-damage-dakota-access-pipeline. City of San Bruno Police Department, "Press Release Update."
- 58 Department of Justice, "Brookshire Woman Imprisoned for Sending Homemade Bombs to State and Federal Officials," November 18, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdtx/pr/brookshire-woman-imprisoned-sending-homemade-bombs-state-and-federal-officials.
- 59 Elliott McLaughlin, "Texas Actress Who Sent Obama Ricin Sentenced to 18 Years," CNN, July 16, 2014, https://www.cnn.com/2014/07/16/justice/texas-ricin-actress-sentenced/index.html.
- 60 Department of Justice, "Iowa Woman Pleads Guilty to Hate Crime Charges for Attempting to Kill Two Children Because of Their Race and National Origin," April 22, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/iowa-woman-pleads-guilty-hate-crime-charges-attempting-kill-two-children-because-their-race.
- 61 Department of Justice, "St. Louis Woman Pleads Guilty to Threatening to Attack Planned Parenthood Facility and Staff," April 9, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/usao-edmo/pr/st-louis-woman-pleads-guilty-threatening-attack-planned-parenthood-facility-and-staff.



Endnotes

- 62 FBI, "Catherine Marie Kerkow," Person, Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2021, https://www.fbi.gov/wanted/dt/catherine-marie-kerkow.
- 63 FBI, "Donna Joan Borup," Person, Federal Bureau of Investigation, 1983, https://www.fbi.gov/wanted/dt/donna-joan-borup.
- 64 Jim Dwyer, "An Infamous Explosion, and the Smoldering Memory of Radicalism," *The New YorkTimes*, November 14,2007, secNewYork,

https://www.nytimes.com/2007/11/14/nyregion/14about.html.

65 Simon Boyce, "QAnon Beliefs, Promise of Child Custody Help Hang over Deadly Shooting," NBC News, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/qanon-beliefs-promise-child-custody-help-hang-over-deadly-shooting-n1249602.

66START, "IncidentSummaryforGTDID:198810250013,"1988,

https://www.start.umd.edu/gtd/search/IncidentSummary.aspx?gtdid=198810250013.

- 67 Ajnija Omanic et al., "Participation of Women in the 1992-1995 War in Bosnia and Herzegovina," *Acta Medico-Historica Adriatica: AMHA* 8, no. 1 (2010): 135–44.
- 68 Polly J. Price, *Judge Richard S. Arnold: A Legacy of Justice on the Federal Bench* (Prometheus Books, 2009), 257.
- 69 Kaylyn Hlavaty, "Woman Stabs Victim in Church for Wearing Fur, Police Say," 2019, https://www.news5cleveland.com/news/local-news/oh-cuyahoga/woman-who-allegedly-stabbed-woman-inside-church-was-charged-in-2012-for-hiring-hitman-to-kill-fur-wearer.
- 70 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 7.
- 71 Elaine Woo, "Barbara Coe Dies at 79; Foe of Services for Those in U.S. Illegally Los Angeles Times," 2013, https://www.latimes.com/local/obituaries/la-xpm-2013-sep-04-la-me-barbara-coe-20130905-story.html.
- 72 Lana Lokteff and Rachel Summers, "Rachel Summers Liberals Are Modern Day Witch Hunters," altCensored.com, 2017, https://altCensored.com/watch?v=WsR15PcPkCs.
- 73 NBC, "Elaine Brown: A Black Panther's Journey in Breaking New Ground," *NBC Boston* (blog), 2021,https://www.nbcboston.com/news/national-international/elaine-brown-a-black-panthers-journey-in-breaking-new-ground/2290001/.
- 74 Southern Poverty Law Center, "ACT for America," Southern Poverty Law Center, 2021, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/act-america.
- 75 Brigitte Gabriel, *Because They Hate: A Survivor of Islamic Terror Warns America* (St. Martin's Publishing Group, 2008), 166.
- 76 Southern Poverty Law Center, "The Remembrance Project | Southern Poverty Law Center," 2021, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/remembrance-project.
- 77 Anti-Defamation League, "Anti-Immigrant Activist Maria Espinoza Increases Her Profile," Anti-Defamation League, 2014, https://www.adl.org/news/article/anti-immigrant-activist-maria-espinoza-increases-her-profile.
- 78 Southern Poverty Law Center, "Ruth Institute," Southern Poverty Law Center, 2021, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/ruth-institute.

- 79 Jason Vest, "THE SPOOKY WORLD OF LINDA THOMPSON," *Washington Post*, May 11, 1995, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/lifestyle/1995/05/11/the-spooky-world-of-linda-thompson/d09e85b3-a789-47b0-bb66-fb21d95bc712/.
- 80 George Michael, "The WCOTC's Women's Frontier," in *Theology of Hate* (University Press of Florida, 2009), https://doi.org/10.5744/florida/9780813033501.003.0009; Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right."
- 81 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right."
- 82 Woo, "Barbara Coe Dies at 79; Foe of Services for Those in U.S. Illegally Los Angeles Times."
- 83 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 8.
- 84 From staff Daily Times, "Woman Arrested after Allegedly Driving Recklessly through Vaccine Site as Protest," The Daily Times, 2021, https://www.thedailytimes.com/news/woman-arrested-after-allegedly-driving-recklessly-through-vaccine-site-as-protest/article_82dda283-a0ff-530a-8671-2bafd17bb592.html.
- 85 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 8.
- 86 Aris Folley, "Woman Gets Jail Time after Coughing on Store Food, Claiming She Had Coronavirus | TheHill," 2021, https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/569310-woman-gets-jail-time-after-coughing-on-store-food-claiming-she.
- 87 Matthew Fordhal, "Two Members of 'Most Wanted' List Surrender After Years on the Lam," AP NEWS, 1994, https://apnews.com/article/36635a303d9e83daa3e2cfd0c7845957.
- 88 Department of Justice, "Tennessee Woman Sentenced to Sixty Months for Aiding and Abetting an Attempt to Kidnap Judge and Sheriff," December 13, 2017, https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdtn/pr/tennessee-woman-sentenced-sixty-months-aiding-and-abetting-attempt-kidnap-judge-and.
- 89 LA Times, "Prison for Bomb Plot Supremacist Los Angeles Times," 2002, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-dec-12-na-supremacist12-story.html; Paul Tough, "The Black Supremacist," *The New York Times*, May 25, 2003, sec. Magazine, https://www.nytimes.com/2003/05/25/magazine/the-black-supremacist.html.
- 90 Tyler Galaskas, "Riley Williams, Woman Accused of Stealing Pelosi's Laptop, Gets Internet Access Cut off | ABC27," 2021, https://www.abc27.com/news/local/riley-williams-woman-accused-of-stealing-pelosis-laptop-gets-internet-access-cut-off/.
- 91 Nicholas Geranios, "Former National Guard Intelligence Officer, Ex-Wife at Center of Espionage Case," southcoasttoday.com, 2003, https://www.southcoasttoday.com/article/200209/News/302099957.
- 92 Dean Schabner, "Meet the Feminist White Supremacists," ABC News, 2006. https://abcnews.go.com/US/story?id=90982&page=1.
- 93 Department of Justice, "Toledo Woman Pleaded Guilty to Terrorism Charges Related to Her Role in a Conspiracy to Launch an Attack on a Bar in Toledo," August 29, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/usao-ndoh/pr/toledo-woman-pleaded-guilty-terrorism-charges-related-her-role-conspiracy-launch-attack.



- 94 Brittany Shammas, "A Mother Teamed up with QAnon Followers to Kidnap Her Son from Protective Custody, Police Say," *Washington Post*, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/crime-law/2020/01/08/mother-teamed-up-with-qanon-followers-kidnap-her-son-protective-custody-police-say/.
- 95 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 9.
- 96 Campion, 9.
- 97AnimalLiberationFront, "UndergroundIssue10," issuu,1998, https://issuu.com/conflictgypsy/docs/underground-10/1.
- 98 Anti-Defamation League, "Westboro Baptist Church | Reports | ADL," 2021, https://www.adl.org/resources/profiles/westboro-baptist-church.
- 99 Oakley, "Nancy Oakley, Author at Oath Keepers," 2021, https://oathkeepers.org/author/nancy-larned/.
- 100 Scott Shane, "Killings in Norway Spotlight Anti-Muslim Thought in U.S.," *The New York Times*, July 25, 2011, sec. U.S., https://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/25/us/25debate.html; Southern Poverty Law Center, "Pamela Geller," Southern Poverty Law Center, 2021, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/individual/pamela-geller.
- 101 Kevin Roose, "A QAnon 'Digital Soldier' Marches On, Undeterred by Theory's Unraveling," *The New York Times*, January 17, 2021, sec. Technology, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/17/technology/qanon-meme-queen.html.
- Nausicaa Renner, "The Real Threat Uncovered by Armed Civilians at the Border," *The New York Times*, May 8, 2019, sec. Magazine, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/08/magazine/the-real-threat-uncovered-by-armed-civilians-at-the-border.html.
- 103 Juju Chang, Cameron Brock, and Jim Dubreuil, "Teen Twins Lamb and Lynx Gaede Deny Neo-Nazi Past, Say 'It Was A Job," ABC News, 2011, https://abcnews.go.com/US/teen-twins-lamb-lynx-gaede-deny-neo-nazi/story?id=14124412.
- 104 Southern Poverty Law Center, "April Gaede," Southern Poverty Law Center, 2021, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/individual/april-gaede.
- 105 Maria Polleta, "Kids in Tow, Women Mock Muslims inside Tempe Mosque," 2018, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/tempe/2018/03/14/facebook-live-video-2-women-take-items-slur-muslims-mosque-tempe/422724002/.
- 106 Joe Clark, "71-Year-Old Admits to Vandalism on Planned Parenthood Building," NBC4 WCMH-TV (blog), August 8, 2016, https://www.nbc4i.com/news/71-year-old-admits-to-vandalism-on-planned-parenthood-building/.
- 107 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 11.
- 108 Feminist Majority Foundation Blog, "Woman Sentenced to Six Years for Attempted Clinic Bombing," Feminist Majority Foundation (blog), August 3, 2006, https://feminist.org/news/woman-sentenced-to-six-years-for-attempted-clinic-bombing/.



- 108 Feminist Majority Foundation Blog, "Woman Sentenced to Six Years for Attempted Clinic Bombing," *Feminist Majority Foundation* (blog), August 3, 2006, https://feminist.org/news/woman-sentenced-to-six-years-for-attempted-clinic-bombing/.
- 109 Gustaf Kilander, "Woman, 57, Is Arrested after 'Attacking' Driver with 'Abolish ICE' Sticker on Her Car," The Independent, August 15, 2021,
- 110 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 11.
- 111 Department of Justice, "California Woman Sentenced to 15 Months for Threatening To Bomb Catholic Prep School," March 26, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/usao-dc/pr/california-woman-sentenced-15-months-threatening-bomb-catholic-prep-school.
- 112 Department of Justice, "Pair Charged with Interfering with Safety on Railroad Tracks," November 30, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdwa/pr/pair-charged-interfering-safety-railroad-tracks.
- 113 Army of God, "Mary Stachowicz Murdered by Homosexual," 2007, https://www.armyofgod.com/MaryStachowicz.html.
- 114 Vera Bergengruen, "How Ashli Babbitt Is Being Used As a Far-Right Recruiting Tool | Time," 2021, https://time.com/5928249/ashli-babbitt-capitol-extremism/; Paul Schwartzman and Paul Dawsey, "How Ashli Babbitt Went from Capitol Rioter to Trump-Embraced 'Martyr," *Washington Post*, 2021,
- 115 Kinship Circle, "Brenda Shoss," The Talon Conspiracy, 2001, http://thetalonconspiracy.com/tag/brenda-shoss/.
- 116 Beth Fern Faerie Turtle, "Earth First! Journal 17, No. 4," *Earth First!* 17 (March 20, 1997), https://ef-journal.ub.uni-muenchen.de/ef-journal/article/view/208.
- 117 Campion, "Women in the Extreme and Radical Right," 12.

